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/ǳǊŞ ŘΩ!Ǌǎ tǊƛŜǎǘǎΩ wŜǘƛǊŜƳŜƴǘ ±ƛƭƭŀƎŜ 

 

How the Idea Began 
The idea of a priestsΩ retirement facility began in this way. In the late 1980s, the Passionist 
community at Christ the King Retreat Center in Citrus Heights met with Bishop Francis Quinn to 
discuss their hope of expanding the facilities of the retreat center. They were seeking 
permission from the bishop to begin a campaign to raise the funds. At the same time, the 
Passionists were hoping for a large donation from the diocese of one million dollars. Their plan 
included the building of a housing facility that would contain 40 rooms plus a large conference 
room and some smaller meeting rooms. 
 
It so happened that diocesan officials had been discussing the needs of retired priests and the 
possibility of building a retirement facility for them. With ǘƘŜ tŀǎǎƛƻƴƛǎǘǎΩ ǊŜǉǳŜǎǘ to the diocese 
for financial help, Bishop Quinn and his advisors wondered if some of the land owned by the 



Passionists in Citrus Heights ŎƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ǳǎŜŘ ǘƻ ōǳƛƭŘ ŀ ǇǊƛŜǎǘǎΩ ǊŜǘƛǊŜƳŜƴǘ ŦŀŎƛƭƛǘȅΦ The diocese 
decided to contribute one million dollars to Christ the King Retreat Center in exchange for 12 
acres of land deeded over to the diocese. The Passionists agreed with one condition, that the 
diocese build a separate entry to its property because they thought a common entry would 
cause confusion. After the transfer of the property, Bishop Quinn and his advisors took no 
immediate action but began to consider how best to use the recently acquired land. 
 
Bishop Weigand Takes up the Cause 
Bishop Quinn retired as bishop of Sacramento in 1993 ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƛǎǎǳŜ ƻŦ ŀ ǇǊƛŜǎǘǎΩ ǊŜǘƛǊŜƳŜƴǘ 
facility became the responsibility of the new bishop of Sacramento, Bishop William Weigand. 
Bishop Weigand made the decision to do a feasibility study of the land acquired from Christ to 
ǎŜŜ ƛŦ ŀ ǇǊƛŜǎǘǎΩ ǊŜǘƛǊŜƳŜƴǘ center could be built there. Jim Plumb, a Sacramento architect, was 
hired to do the feasibility study. 
 
 

Plans Take Shape for a Major Diocesan Fund Drive 
In the fall of 2000, Bishop Weigand hired a company to 
test the fundraising capacity if the diocese were to 
pursue a diocesan-wide capital campaign to meet 
certain identified needs, including the retirement 
village. The study concluded that there was support 
among the clergy and enough financial resources in the 
diocese of Sacramento to do a successful campaign. 
 
 In addition to the renovation of the Cathedral of the 
Blessed Sacrament, the building of a retirement center 
for priests was an important part of the case statement. 
The diocese moved forward with the campaign. The 
amount raised during the campaign approximated the 
$50 million dollar goal for the campaign. Now it was 
ŎƭŜŀǊ ǘƘŀǘ ŎƻƴǎǘǊǳŎǘƛƴƎ ŀ ǇǊƛŜǎǘǎΩ ǊŜǘƛǊŜƳŜƴǘ ŦŀŎƛƭƛǘȅ 
would happen. Construction would take place in phases.  

            Bishop William Weigand 
 

Further Negotiation for Additional Land 
In preparation for the priest retirement center, the diocese purchased an additional 2.5 acres of 
land from the Passionists on June 25, 2002 for $250,000. This brought the size of the parcel 
owned by the diocese to 14.5 acres.  
 
In November 2002, the Sacramento Regional County Sanitation District, using its right of 
eminent domain, attempted to purchase from the diocese 1.33 acres of land along Van Maren 
Lane for the construction of a much needed sewer pumping station. The district offered 
$175,000 for the land. The diocese did not accept this low offer and went to court to contest 
the ŘƛǎǘǊƛŎǘΩǎ offer. The diocese won the case. In February 2005, the Sanitation District 
purchased the 1.33 acres for $460,000. 
 
 
 



Phase I: Designing the Retirement Center and Formation of a Panel to Interview Contractors 
Jim Plumb was hired to design all the facilities of the retirement center, both commercial 
buildings and residences. Monsignor Robert Walton, Moderator of the Curia and Vicar General 
of the diocese, was part of the team that worked with the architect. It was Mr. Plumb who 
decided the floor plan of the apartments and his wife Nancy Pape did the interior design.  
 
On June 8, 2001, a panel was formed to interview a select group of contractors who were 
bidding for the contract to build phase one of the retirement facility. The panel members were 
Tom McNamara, Father Nicholas Duggan, James Plumb, Tim Lein, Monsignor Robert Walton 
and Robert Massa. The contractors selected for interviews were Rod Read & Sons, Unger 
Construction, Sunseri Construction and Otto Construction. 
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The Master Plan of the Priests Village 

 
 

Contractors Selected for the Project 
Construction was divided between two companies. Unger Construction Company was selected 
to do the site work, bridge work and construction of the community building including the 
chapel, kitchen, dining room, community room, library, bathroom and two guest rooms. The 
cost of the site work was $1,006,279; the community building $515,720; the bridge $83,294 
totaling $1,605,293. 
 
The second contract was awarded to Rod Read & Sons to build the first five residential 
duplexes. In 2003 duplexes 2, 3, 4, 5 and 12 were built for a total cost of $1,050,035.  
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Construction of Duplexes Begins at the Village  
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The Footings of Unit 8 
 



The Oak Trees and the City of Citrus Heights 
Dealing with the City of Citrus Heights over the oak trees was a major issue. To remove an oak 
tree, the diocese either had to pay the City of Citrus Heights an expensive fee or plant a new 
oak tree on the property. The fee for removing an oak tree was determined by the diameter of 
the tree at its base. The Crosswoods Homeowners Association wanted the trees on the 
diocesan property left as they were because the residents liked the ambiance of trees and open 
fields. Of the 14.5 acres of land, only 4.5 acres could be used for building because of the oak 
trees. Janet Ruggiero, a parishioner of Holy Rosary Parish, Woodland was the City Development 
Director for the City of Citrus Heights. She helped the diocese obtain the necessary permits so 
construction of the retirement village could begin. 
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The Old Oak Grove on the Village Property 

 
Another Snag to Deal With, the Bridge 
As Phase 1 began, the diocese was informed that contractors could not cross the existing bridge 
onto the property with heavy equipment until the bridge was reinforced and widened. This 
called ŦƻǊ ŀ ǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŀƭ ŜƴƎƛƴŜŜǊΩǎ ǊŜ-design which was done quickly at an addition cost of 
$13,800.  
 

Gates were installed at the bridge so the village could be a gated community if the priest 
residents chose to make it so. For eight years the gate was left open but as more strangers 
began to walk or drive into the village to look around and after two robberies occurred at the 
village, the priests decided it would be safer if the gates were closed. There is a call box at the 
entry gate so visitors can contact the priest they want to visit. The priest can open the gate by 
remote control from his home telephone so guests can drive into the village. 


